

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA  
+ + + + +  
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD  
+ + + + +  
MEETING

b-----»

IN THE MATTER OF: :

:

American Arab Communication :

& Translation Center, LLC : Fact-

t/a Zenobia Lounge : Finding

1025 31st Street, NW : Hearing

Retailer CR - ANC-2E :

License No. 85003 :

:

(License in Safekeeping) :

b-----¼

May 29, 2013

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member

MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

1  
2  
3  
4  
5  
6  
7  
8  
9  
10  
11  
12  
13  
14  
15  
16  
17  
18  
19  
20  
21  
22

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(9:48 a.m.)

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Next on our morning calendar, going back to that, is another Fact-Finding Hearing for Zenobia Lounge located at 1025 31st Street, N.W., License No. 85003 in ANC-2E.

Good morning.

MR. KHANJI: Good morning. How are you?

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. How are you?

MR. KHANJI: Good, good. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Would you introduce yourself for the record when you are ready?

MR. KHANJI: My name is Charif Khanji. I'm the owner of Zenobia Lounge on 31st.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And did you sign-in?

1 MR. KHANJI: No.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Why  
3 don't you take a moment and do that?

4 Okay. I don't know if you were  
5 here for the earlier case about safekeeping,  
6 putting a license in safekeeping. We had  
7 another one ahead of you.

8 MR. KHANJI: No, no.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No? Okay.  
10 So then this is what's called a Fact-Finding  
11 Hearing. And we are not taking testimony or  
12 anything. It is for information purposes for  
13 us to consider your request that you filed, I  
14 believe, on March 13th, to extend your license  
15 in safekeeping for an additional year.

16 And I understand your license has  
17 been in safekeeping since June 8, 2011.

18 MR. KHANJI: Right, right.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So can  
20 you give us a general idea, how long were you  
21 operating before you put your license in  
22 safekeeping and, you know, why?

1 MR. KHANJI: I been -- we been  
2 operating business since November of 2008.  
3 And so we get the license and then we get into  
4 agreement with ANC-2, even though the ANC-2,  
5 I don't know why I call them that, whoever  
6 responsible for our area, he live like about  
7 seven blocks away from us. We don't have live  
8 music. We don't have any entertainment. We  
9 don't have anything.

10 So they got us hold from our neck,  
11 because we have the, you know, like, you know,  
12 open -- we have a roof that opens, you know.  
13 So whenever -- he always pose us problems, you  
14 know, like when we first operated, we going to  
15 use the lights and everything. And he keep  
16 sending us the cop. He keep sending us the  
17 inspector for the alcohol license.

18 So he is like choking us. You  
19 know, he has caused us so much harm that guy.  
20 And I have to -- I personally would have to  
21 get into fight with him. I once brought the  
22 cops on him, you know. And he was like

1 talking badly, you know, bad words and the  
2 cops at 911 told me don't get hold of and the  
3 cops came over and he told him hey, listen,  
4 because every time he comes in, he flash his  
5 badge to us and he hide it.

6 And I called the Mayor office at  
7 home I have a complaint. This guy be coming  
8 to me almost every week, almost -- you know,  
9 and I have to -- I had the lawyer once. I had  
10 to call the lawyer on him. And the Mayor  
11 office told me hey, listen this guy is like a  
12 public person like you. We don't have any  
13 problem on him, you know. He is not part of  
14 the Government.

15 He is like regular public person  
16 like you, you know. We don't -- we cannot  
17 enforce anything on him. You can call the cop  
18 on him. You know, he is like he get elected  
19 by the neighborhood, you know, not by us, not  
20 by the Government.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Did you say  
22 he flashes a badge?

1 MR. KHANJI: Yes, he flashes a  
2 badge, you know, like, you know.

3 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Like a badge  
4 or an ID?

5 MR. KHANJI: An ID.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

7 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: That's  
8 different. It's not an ABRA Investigator.

9 MR. KHANJI: No, no, no. It's  
10 like a --

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: It's an ANC  
12 Commissioner.

13 MR. KHANJI: Yes, ANC  
14 Commissioner.

15 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Oh, I have  
16 one of those.

17 MR. KHANJI: He is obviously, you  
18 know, this is the Commission -- you know, I'm  
19 the Commissioner.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So but do you  
21 have a voluntary or a settlement agreement  
22 with the ANC?

1 MR. KHANJI: Yes. Yes, we do.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So are -- is  
3 your point that --

4 MR. KHANJI: I mean --

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- that's  
6 choking you --

7 MR. KHANJI: Yes, it's choking us.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- that you  
9 entered into that?

10 MR. KHANJI: It's choking us big  
11 time, yes. You know, he has -- he enforce.  
12 I mean, there is a place underneath these  
13 buildings, I don't want to name the business,  
14 you know, and they open. They have a patio  
15 outside. They open until 12:00 midnight and  
16 they serve alcohol for long time, you know.

17 And us, because we are like --  
18 because I don't know, does he have any -- he  
19 kind of pull, you know, like to single us out  
20 because of being like foreign person and all  
21 because of that situation or what, you know.  
22 I have no clue of that.

1                   So I'm afraid to, you know, like  
2                   to use the license. I can't -- I'm having  
3                   these same issues again. So that's why I  
4                   would like to, you know, use the license today  
5                   or tomorrow. I have no problem with that if  
6                   I can solve the issue with this guy. It  
7                   doesn't have any problem with us, I'm ready to  
8                   pull the license tomorrow and put it effective  
9                   tomorrow, you know.

10                   CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So what I  
11                   don't understand though is the financial  
12                   constraint issue, which is, I think the reason  
13                   you put on your application.

14                   MR. KHANJI: Yes, I don't want to  
15                   -- I put that because I don't want to also put  
16                   the ANC-2 guy, you know. He is trying to hold  
17                   us, you know, in every --

18                   CHAIRPERSON MILLER: But --

19                   MR. KHANJI: -- single piece, you  
20                   know.

21                   CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- are you  
22                   saying that you wouldn't have financial

1 constraints if you --

2 MR. KHANJI: I can --

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- didn't  
4 have to follow some of the provisions you  
5 agreed to?

6 MR. KHANJI: All I have to do now  
7 is like for the financial concern, I have to  
8 hire another like bartender person, you know,  
9 and fix the bar a little bit, you know, which  
10 doesn't cost, you know, much money any more,  
11 because we step up in that situation.

12 And we can hire somebody to run  
13 the alcohol beverage business for us inside.  
14 So I found somebody. You know, I was talking  
15 to somebody about like two, three months ago  
16 and he said he can like -- they have the  
17 experience to help us, you know, run that  
18 business inside our restaurant.

19 But I want to solve this issue  
20 with the ANC. You know, get off that ANC-2,  
21 because any time, you know, I'm going to  
22 reinstate, I'm going to have to put the plaque

1 on the thing and they are going to object, the  
2 ANC-2. And they are going to -- and then we  
3 are going to get into agreement again with  
4 them and tell us oh, you know, there are  
5 certain time you cannot open, blah, blah,  
6 blah, you know.

7 All this stuff because we like to  
8 use our patio. We have a patio that is  
9 enclosed and open and the people comes in to  
10 us because of the environment, you know. It's  
11 a patio like the other guy next to him, you  
12 know. He has open patio, you know. One, he  
13 doesn't have the enforcement on him and we  
14 have enforcement on us, you know.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you are  
16 saying -- the application says you want it in  
17 safekeeping for another year. But what I'm  
18 hearing you say is that that's not really what  
19 you want. You would like to open pretty soon.

20 MR. KHANJI: Oh, yes, definitely.  
21 I can open like in two months, three months,  
22 you know, as long --

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So --

2 MR. KHANJI: -- I can -- like you  
3 know, like somebody help me. I mean, you guys  
4 go by his -- by their rules, you know, that's  
5 what they -- it seems like, you know.

6 When I first came in here, first  
7 time they came in, they object. The second  
8 time they didn't show up, you know, and you  
9 guys -- all right. So we are done from them,  
10 because they did not show up for the meeting,  
11 for the Board meeting.

12 But it seems like all they have to  
13 do is just send an email to you guys and tell  
14 them hey, we object on this hearing. We need  
15 to enforce the rules on them.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm not sure  
17 what hearing you are referring to, but that is  
18 not how we operate.

19 MR. KHANJI: There is a hearing  
20 that is happened. There is a hearing that  
21 they -- after we put the plaque in.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: The plat?

1 MR. KHANJI: The plaque.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Was that  
3 recently?

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Plaque?

5 MR. KHANJI: You know, like when  
6 we first --

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Was that  
8 recently? Placard?

9 MR. KHANJI: No, no.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, I know what  
11 you are talking about. Was that recently?

12 MR. KHANJI: No, no, no.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: How long ago?

14 MR. KHANJI: Well, when we first  
15 put it in, you know.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. Can I ask  
17 a couple of questions?

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. I just  
19 want to just finish.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right, sorry.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What year are  
22 we talking about?

1 MR. KHANJI: This was when we got  
2 the license at the beginning.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Well, I'm --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: What year?

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What year? I  
6 don't even know if --

7 MR. KHANJI: That's --

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- we were  
9 the Board Members.

10 MR. KHANJI: -- 2011, I think.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Okay.  
12 Do you want to go ahead, Mr. Alberti?

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes. Mr. Khanji,  
14 we just went through a renewal period and you  
15 would have had to renew your license. Did you  
16 renew your license recently?

17 MR. KHANJI: Yes, I did.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: So you put  
19 placards in your window to --

20 MR. KHANJI: No, I --

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Now, wait. So  
22 you put placards in your window to renew your

1 license. Is that correct?

2 MR. KHANJI: No, I just paid the  
3 money, the fee, the license fee.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: You didn't  
5 placard your -- you didn't put placards?

6 MR. KHANJI: No, no, I did not.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Did you know that  
8 you were supposed to?

9 MR. KHANJI: I mean, the lady, he  
10 did not tell me anything when I came in and  
11 paid for it.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. I may be  
13 mistaken, because it's in safekeeping, but you  
14 didn't have to do that. All right. So let's  
15 -- operating licenses have to put placards --

16 MR. KHANJI: Right, exactly.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- up.

18 MR. KHANJI: They say whenever --

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: But you are in  
20 safekeeping.

21 MR. KHANJI: -- she told me  
22 whenever I put --

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

2 MR. KHANJI: -- the -- her out, I  
3 have to put them --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: So you just  
5 renewed.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: You are a  
8 restaurant, correct?

9 MR. KHANJI: Yes.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: What kind of  
11 restaurant are you?

12 MR. KHANJI: We are Mediterranean  
13 restaurant and the books --.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

15 MR. KHANJI: -- on the shelf.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: How many seats?  
17 And food shop?

18 MR. KHANJI: Book shop.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: And book shop.  
20 How many seats? How many restaurant seats?

21 MR. KHANJI: We have about 25 to  
22 30 seats. I mean, chairs, we have around 50

1 chairs.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Wait, wait, wait.

3 MR. KHANJI: About --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: And you served  
5 alcohol from 2008 until --

6 MR. KHANJI: No, no, I didn't  
7 sell. I didn't have the license. I get the  
8 license in 2011.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Oh, 2011 you got  
10 the license?

11 MR. KHANJI: Yes.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: And you never  
13 sold alcohol?

14 MR. KHANJI: Yes, we never. We  
15 have it -- we had it there, you know. We  
16 starting on to get -- we want to use it. And  
17 then, you know, because of the noises, it  
18 seems like and that guy is, you know --

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.  
20 Understood.

21 MR. KHANJI: -- the situation.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: And so how --

1 what hours are you, in theory, allowed to sell  
2 alcohol?

3 MR. KHANJI: In theory, until 1:00  
4 in the morning.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Until 1:00 in the  
6 morning. Okay. I'm still not understanding  
7 what is preventing you from selling alcohol.  
8 Other -- aside from the ANC and your concerns  
9 there, what financially or logistically is  
10 keeping you from selling alcohol?

11 MR. KHANJI: We are not -- we  
12 tried to. We didn't have the experience, at  
13 that time, and the money to just, you know,  
14 set up the bars and stuff. And that's what I  
15 said, you know, we got some people, a friend  
16 of ours, you know, that they have the  
17 experience with that a few months ago, a  
18 couple months ago. And they said they can run  
19 that business for us and we can, you know,  
20 generate the money and they can take  
21 percentage of that investment.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: We're talking

1 about serving alcohol with food, correct?

2 MR. KHANJI: Yes. We only want to  
3 sell wine. Wine and beer, you know, for the  
4 time being and see how it goes. And then  
5 liquor, you know, like, we are thinking, see  
6 how it goes first and then we thinking about  
7 it.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Can you make this  
9 happen within the next six months?

10 MR. KHANJI: Oh, yes, definitely.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Definitely?

12 MR. KHANJI: Definitely, yes.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. I would  
14 like to see that happen, because there is  
15 nothing that you have told me that really  
16 prevents you from selling alcohol, except that  
17 you haven't really tried. I mean, quite  
18 honestly, what I'm hearing is you really  
19 haven't made the effort to use this license.

20 I, as a Board Member, do not like  
21 to see licenses languished. I mean, they are  
22 there to be used.

1 MR. KHANJI: So what about if I --

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: And so I would  
3 like to see you start using this license in  
4 the next six months.

5 MR. KHANJI: I would love to use  
6 it, but with you guys support, you know. If  
7 I'm -- I'm going to use it, but I don't want  
8 like somebody like every five or 10 days also,  
9 you know, got to send an inspector oh, there  
10 is a noise and somebody is complaining about  
11 you.

12 I mean, you know the guy who is  
13 complaining. There is only one person. He is  
14 always doing that.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: But look, if you  
16 have complaints about ABRA Inspectors, which  
17 I doubt that you have, because you haven't  
18 been open, so we wouldn't have been by very  
19 often. If you have complaints about ABRA  
20 Inspectors, please, call the Director, Mr.  
21 Moosally, and relay those complaints to him.

22 The Board will address them also

1 if need --

2 MR. KHANJI: Okay.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- be. But the  
4 ANC is another matter. We can't really help  
5 you with the ANC. And other businesses have  
6 similar problems and, you know, they conduct  
7 business despite their ANC Commissioners that  
8 -- the behavior by, positive or negative, an  
9 ANC Commissioner and we expect you to do the  
10 same.

11 MR. KHANJI: So what if he go  
12 there? I mean, the ABRA Inspector, because  
13 that's what he did, you know, he brought one  
14 out, an inspector is a guy with big beard.  
15 You know, she had somebody. He was training  
16 somebody. He came into us, you know, and he  
17 was very rude at that time, you know.

18 He was like where's the license?  
19 When are you going to start using it? Where  
20 is it? I told him I'm not using it because,  
21 you know, I want to put it in safekeeping.  
22 And he said oh, we got -- have complaint on

1 you. And he was like coming with this force,  
2 you know, to us and it was like -- and the  
3 next day I went and I put it in safekeeping.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

5 MR. KHANJI: That's exactly --

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: If that happens  
7 again, please, get the person's name and call  
8 Director Moosally.

9 MR. KHANJI: Okay.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: That is the way  
11 to address complaints against ABRA Inspectors.  
12 He wants to know what his staff is doing out  
13 there.

14 The ANC on the other hand, we  
15 can't help you. All right. We have no power  
16 over the ANC.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Let me just  
18 say that when your license comes out of  
19 safekeeping, my understanding is you will then  
20 have your establishment placarded and the ANC  
21 would have an opportunity, at that time, to  
22 protest your license, as would others or enter

1       into an agreement with you.

2                   And it sounds to me like you  
3 weren't happy with your previous agreement and  
4 you are not under an obligation to enter into  
5 an agreement.

6                   MR. KHANJI:    Oh, I'm not?

7                   CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, it's an  
8 option.

9                   MR. KHANJI:    Okay.

10                  CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So it's an  
11 option you can either --

12                  MR. KHANJI:    Oh, I can tell them  
13 no, because they said oh, they put -- that's  
14 why they say, you know, we --

15                  CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can --

16                  MR. KHANJI:    They showed us -- he  
17 showed us that guy.  He brought another guy.  
18 And they took us to some hearing all the way  
19 up in D.C.

20                  CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I want to  
21 say it is you --

22                  MR. KHANJI:    The way they treat

1 the business is like, you know, some kind of  
2 mafia, you know, that's the thing.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What Mr.  
4 Alberti says, we can't -- we don't get  
5 involved with what the ANC does, but what I'm  
6 telling you is that the law provides you with  
7 an option. You can enter into an agreement or  
8 you can, if you are protested, come here for  
9 a hearing and the Board would then decide  
10 things like whatever is protested, like hours  
11 or entertainment or things like that.

12 MR. KHANJI: Oh, so I have --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And you  
14 should -- you can feel free to consult with  
15 staff at ABRA, you know, when you get to that  
16 point.

17 MR. KHANJI: So that's why there  
18 is the reason I thought that we have to go  
19 into agreement to get the license, you know?  
20 Okay. So that's good. I'm glad to know that.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Khanji, do

1 you currently have an agreement with them?

2 MR. KHANJI: Yes, I do. I mean,  
3 on the old -- yes, on the old --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Then it still  
5 stands.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: As of now.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: That agreement is  
8 still in effect.

9 MR. KHANJI: Even if I -- when I  
10 pulled the license back?

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes.

12 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Yes.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: That agreement is  
14 still in effect. I mean, you can renegotiate  
15 it with the ANC, but it -- unless the ANC  
16 agrees to change it, it is in effect.

17 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Part of the  
18 license.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So, you know,  
20 at this point, you might, you know, what to  
21 seek counsel to assist you or you can ask the  
22 staff. The Board can only go so far, you

1 know. We are just trying to tell you what the  
2 law is. You have options.

3 MR. KHANJI: Okay.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. Anyway,  
5 what I understand is that, at this point, we  
6 are considering your request to keep your  
7 license in safekeeping a little longer. And  
8 I have heard Mr. Alberti suggest that six  
9 months is a good amount of time for you to  
10 resolve this.

11 Is that something you are amenable  
12 to? Otherwise if you want to say something  
13 otherwise?

14 MR. KHANJI: No, no, I'm good with  
15 that, you know, but now when I take it out, I  
16 have to put a plaque on the door, right? And  
17 then when they -- I mean, they are going to  
18 object again, the ANC-2, right?

19 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Every --

20 MR. KHANJI: So we're going to  
21 have a hearing?

22 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Every license

1 is renewed in three years. If you look around  
2 the city right now, you will see hundreds of  
3 these placards in every restaurant that you  
4 see. That is what you would be going through  
5 is the normal --

6 MR. KHANJI: Sure.

7 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: -- renewal  
8 period. The renewal period has a way of doing  
9 things. I strongly urge you to talk to staff  
10 here. I don't think it is proper for us on  
11 the Board to tell you what to do, because we  
12 may be called upon to judge this matter, so we  
13 can't tell you, but we can direct you.

14 Our Director is sitting in the  
15 room, Fred Moosally, and he will tell you who  
16 to go to and they will give you the  
17 instructions as to what your rights are and  
18 you may want to seek out legal counsel or  
19 someone who can help you negotiate your way  
20 through that or navigate your way through  
21 that.

22 We wish you well, but we cannot

1 tell you what to do. That would be improper  
2 on our part.

3 MR. KHANJI: Okay. Thank you.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Just one.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Khanji, I  
7 only speak for myself as a Board Member, but  
8 if you do not make an attempt to use that  
9 license in six months, I will ask that we  
10 bring you back and I will be in favor of  
11 canceling the license.

12 MR. KHANJI: No, no.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: I see no reason  
14 why -- I have heard no reason why you can't  
15 use that license.

16 MR. KHANJI: Right, right.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: And let's be  
18 honest, just a restaurant --

19 MR. KHANJI: Yes.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- everybody --

21 MR. KHANJI: And I understand.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: People operate,

1 people sell alcohol all the time on their  
2 license with or without the support of the  
3 ANC. There is absolutely no reason why you  
4 can't move ahead.

5 MR. KHANJI: It's -- I worked hard  
6 to get that license, because, you know, I wear  
7 it on -- I run, you know, but having the issue  
8 was -- they --

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: You are paying  
10 for it. Why not use it? You pay every year.

11 MR. KHANJI: I mean, I know that,  
12 but, you know, if you have somebody like  
13 behind you as a nightmare, you know, what can  
14 I do? You know, they are hurting our  
15 business. He comes in and he calls me and,  
16 you know, stuff like that.

17 Even now we don't have the  
18 license, we don't have live music. I don't  
19 have live. All I have like a radio, FM radio  
20 or CDs, you know. It's very loud, so I play  
21 it like on 2 or 3 the volume, not on 6 or  
22 beyond that, you know. But people talk and he

1 is like -- almost like 9 block, I mean, his  
2 house.

3 He live in a building about, I'm  
4 counting as I -- the ninth -- you count  
5 exactly nine houses and that's the building  
6 from us. That's how far they are. And he say  
7 okay, they can hear the people talking.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. We  
9 can't really do anything about that right now.  
10 Okay. So but again, you know, we said feel  
11 free to contact our staff. And what we have  
12 before us is your request for the extended  
13 safekeeping and all the other issues.

14 I mean, you may have a better  
15 understanding now and then take that and, you  
16 know, follow-up with Mr. Moosally or an  
17 attorney.

18 MR. KHANJI: Okay.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Or whatever.  
20 And I hope you work it out, you know, with  
21 your neighbor. So I just want to ask the  
22 Board, at this point, if they are amenable to

1 extending this for six months and then if for  
2 some reason it isn't taken out of safekeeping  
3 within six months, we would probably set this  
4 for another Fact-Finding Hearing.

5 Are the Board Members amenable to  
6 that?

7 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Madam Chair,  
8 I'm amenable to that. And I would associate  
9 myself with the remarks of my colleague, Mr.  
10 Alberti. Six months should give you an  
11 opportunity to get off the dime and move  
12 forward. That's a license other people might  
13 want.

14 MR. KHANJI: Oh, yes.

15 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: And --

16 MR. KHANJI: Thank you.

17 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: -- let's move  
18 it forward, sir.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.  
20 Then I'm going to make a motion then that we  
21 extend the license for safekeeping --

22 MR. KHANJI: Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- for six  
2 months.

3 Do I have a second?

4 MEMBER BROOKS: Second.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Mr.  
6 Brooks has seconded the motion.

7 All those in favor say aye.

8 ALL: Aye.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All those  
10 opposed? All those abstaining? Okay. The  
11 motion passes 4-0-0.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: And I wish you  
13 well.

14 MR. KHANJI: Thank you very much.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank  
16 you.

17 (Whereupon, the Fact-Finding  
18 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was  
19 concluded at 10:09 a.m.)

20  
21  
22

<b>A</b>	20:9 21:14,16,20 23:5 24:15,15 28:3 <b>ANC-2</b> 4:4,4 8:16 9:20 10:2 25:18 <b>ANC-2E</b> 1:8 2:7 <b>Anyway</b> 25:4 <b>application</b> 8:13 10:16 <b>Arab</b> 1:6 <b>area</b> 4:6 <b>aside</b> 17:8 <b>assist</b> 24:21 <b>associate</b> 30:8 <b>attempt</b> 27:8 <b>attorney</b> 29:17 <b>aye</b> 31:7,8 <b>a.m</b> 2:2 31:19	<b>books</b> 15:13 <b>bring</b> 27:10 <b>Brooks</b> 1:20 31:4,6 <b>brought</b> 4:21 20:13 22:17 <b>building</b> 1:14 29:3 29:5 <b>buildings</b> 7:13 <b>business</b> 4:2 7:13 9:13,18 17:19 20:7 23:1 28:15 <b>businesses</b> 20:5	<b>colleague</b> 30:9 <b>COLUMBIA</b> 1:1 <b>come</b> 23:8 <b>comes</b> 5:4 10:9 21:18 28:15 <b>coming</b> 5:7 21:1 <b>Commission</b> 6:18 <b>Commissioner</b> 6:12,14,19 20:9 <b>Commissioners</b> 20:7 <b>Communication</b> 1:6 <b>complaining</b> 19:10 19:13 <b>complaint</b> 5:7 20:22 <b>complaints</b> 19:16 19:19,21 21:11 <b>concern</b> 9:7 <b>concerns</b> 17:8 <b>concluded</b> 31:19 <b>conduct</b> 20:6 <b>consider</b> 3:13 <b>considering</b> 25:6 <b>constraint</b> 8:12 <b>constraints</b> 9:1 <b>consult</b> 23:14 <b>contact</b> 29:11 <b>Control</b> 1:2,13,13 <b>cop</b> 4:16 5:17 <b>cops</b> 4:22 5:2,3 <b>correct</b> 14:1 15:8 18:1 <b>cost</b> 9:10 <b>counsel</b> 24:21 26:18 <b>count</b> 29:4 <b>counting</b> 29:4 <b>couple</b> 12:17 17:18 <b>CR</b> 1:8 <b>currently</b> 24:1	<b>definitely</b> 10:20 18:10,11,12 <b>despite</b> 20:7 <b>different</b> 6:8 <b>dime</b> 30:11 <b>direct</b> 26:13 <b>Director</b> 19:20 21:8 26:14 <b>DISTRICT</b> 1:1 <b>doing</b> 19:14 21:12 26:8 <b>DONALD</b> 1:20 <b>door</b> 25:16 <b>doubt</b> 19:17 <b>D.C</b> 1:14 22:19
	<b>B</b>	<b>C</b>	<b>E</b>	
<b>above-entitled</b> 31:18 <b>ABRA</b> 6:8 19:16,19 20:12 21:11 23:15 <b>absolutely</b> 28:3 <b>abstaining</b> 31:10 <b>additional</b> 3:15 <b>address</b> 19:22 21:11 <b>afraid</b> 8:1 <b>ago</b> 9:15 12:13 17:17,18 <b>agreed</b> 9:5 <b>agreement</b> 4:4 6:21 10:3 22:1,3,5 23:7 23:19 24:1,7,13 <b>agrees</b> 24:16 <b>ahead</b> 3:7 13:12 28:4 <b>Alberti</b> 1:19 12:2,7 12:10,13,16,20 13:4,12,13,18,21 14:4,7,12,17,19 15:1,4,7,10,14,16 15:19 16:2,4,9,12 16:19,22 17:5,22 18:8,11,13 19:2 19:15 20:3 21:4,6 21:10 23:4,22 24:4,7,11,13 25:8 27:4,6,13,17,20 27:22 28:9 30:10 31:12 <b>alcohol</b> 4:17 7:16 9:13 16:5,13 17:2 17:7,10 18:1,16 28:1 <b>Alcoholic</b> 1:2,13,13 <b>allowed</b> 17:1 <b>amenable</b> 25:11 29:22 30:5 <b>amendable</b> 30:8 <b>American</b> 1:6 <b>amount</b> 25:9 <b>ANC</b> 6:11,13,22 9:20 17:8 20:4,5,7	<b>back</b> 2:4 24:10 27:10 <b>bad</b> 5:1 <b>badge</b> 5:5,22 6:2,3 <b>badly</b> 5:1 <b>bar</b> 9:9 <b>bars</b> 17:14 <b>bartender</b> 9:8 <b>beard</b> 20:14 <b>beer</b> 18:3 <b>beginning</b> 13:2 <b>behavior</b> 20:8 <b>believe</b> 3:14 <b>better</b> 29:14 <b>beverage</b> 1:2,13,13 9:13 <b>beyond</b> 28:22 <b>big</b> 7:10 20:14 <b>bit</b> 9:9 <b>blah</b> 10:5,5,6 <b>block</b> 29:1 <b>blocks</b> 4:7 <b>Board</b> 1:2,13 11:11 13:9 18:20 19:22 23:9 24:22 26:11 27:7 29:22 30:5 <b>book</b> 15:18,19	<b>calendar</b> 2:4 <b>call</b> 4:5 5:10,17 19:20 21:7 <b>called</b> 3:10 5:6 26:12 <b>calls</b> 28:15 <b>canceling</b> 27:11 <b>case</b> 3:5 <b>caused</b> 4:19 <b>CDs</b> 28:20 <b>Center</b> 1:6 <b>certain</b> 10:5 <b>Chair</b> 30:7 <b>Chairperson</b> 1:15 1:18 2:3,11,15,21 3:2,9,19 5:21 6:6 6:11,20 7:2,5,8 8:10,18,21 9:3 10:15 11:1,16,22 12:4,18,21 13:3,5 13:8,11 15:6 21:17 22:7,10,15 22:20 23:3,13,21 24:6,19 25:4 27:5 29:8,19 30:19 31:1,5,9,15 <b>chairs</b> 15:22 16:1 <b>change</b> 24:16 <b>Charif</b> 2:18 <b>choking</b> 4:18 7:6,7 7:10 <b>city</b> 26:2 <b>clue</b> 7:22	<b>complaints</b> 19:16 19:19,21 21:11 <b>concern</b> 9:7 <b>concerns</b> 17:8 <b>concluded</b> 31:19 <b>conduct</b> 20:6 <b>consider</b> 3:13 <b>considering</b> 25:6 <b>constraint</b> 8:12 <b>constraints</b> 9:1 <b>consult</b> 23:14 <b>contact</b> 29:11 <b>Control</b> 1:2,13,13 <b>cop</b> 4:16 5:17 <b>cops</b> 4:22 5:2,3 <b>correct</b> 14:1 15:8 18:1 <b>cost</b> 9:10 <b>counsel</b> 24:21 26:18 <b>count</b> 29:4 <b>counting</b> 29:4 <b>couple</b> 12:17 17:18 <b>CR</b> 1:8 <b>currently</b> 24:1	<b>earlier</b> 3:5 <b>effect</b> 24:8,14,16 <b>effective</b> 8:8 <b>effort</b> 18:19 <b>either</b> 22:11 <b>elected</b> 5:18 <b>email</b> 11:13 <b>enclosed</b> 10:9 <b>enforce</b> 5:17 7:11 11:15 <b>enforcement</b> 10:13 10:14 <b>enter</b> 21:22 22:4 23:7 <b>entered</b> 7:9 <b>entertainment</b> 4:8 23:11 <b>environment</b> 10:10 <b>establishment</b> 21:20 <b>everybody</b> 27:20 <b>exactly</b> 14:16 21:5 29:5 <b>expect</b> 20:9 <b>experience</b> 9:17 17:12,17 <b>extend</b> 3:14 30:21 <b>extended</b> 29:12 <b>extending</b> 30:1
		<b>D</b>	<b>F</b>	
		<b>day</b> 21:3 <b>days</b> 19:8 <b>decide</b> 23:9		

**Fact** 1:6  
**Fact-Finding** 2:5  
 3:10 30:4 31:17  
**far** 24:22 29:6  
**favor** 27:10 31:7  
**fee** 14:3,3  
**feel** 23:14 29:10  
**fight** 4:21  
**filed** 3:13  
**financial** 8:11,22  
 9:7  
**financially** 17:9  
**Finding** 1:7  
**finish** 12:19  
**first** 4:14 11:6,6  
 12:6,14 18:6  
**five** 19:8  
**fix** 9:9  
**flash** 5:4  
**flashes** 5:22 6:1  
**FM** 28:19  
**follow** 9:4  
**follow-up** 29:16  
**food** 15:17 18:1  
**force** 21:1  
**foreign** 7:20  
**forward** 30:12,18  
**found** 9:14  
**Fred** 26:15  
**free** 23:14 29:11  
**friend** 17:15

---

**G**


---

**general** 3:20  
**generate** 17:20  
**give** 3:20 26:16  
 30:10  
**glad** 23:20  
**go** 11:4 13:12 20:11  
 23:18 24:22 26:16  
**goes** 18:4,6  
**going** 2:4 4:14 9:21  
 9:22 10:1,2,3 19:7  
 20:19 25:17,20  
 26:4 30:20  
**good** 2:8,9,13,13  
 23:20 25:9,14

**Government** 5:14  
 5:20  
**guy** 4:19 5:7,11 8:6  
 8:16 10:11 16:18  
 19:12 20:14 22:17  
**guys** 11:3,9,13 19:6

---

**H**


---

**hand** 21:14  
**happen** 18:9,14  
**happened** 11:20  
**happens** 21:6  
**happy** 22:3  
**hard** 28:5  
**harm** 4:19  
**hear** 29:7  
**heard** 25:8 27:14  
**hearing** 1:8,14 2:5  
 3:11 10:18 11:14  
 11:17,19,20 18:18  
 22:18 23:9 25:21  
 30:4 31:18  
**help** 9:17 11:3 20:4  
 21:15 26:19  
**hey** 5:3,11 11:14  
**hide** 5:5  
**hire** 9:8,12  
**hold** 4:10 5:2 8:16  
**home** 5:7  
**honest** 27:18  
**honestly** 18:18  
**hope** 29:20  
**hours** 17:1 23:10  
**house** 29:2  
**houses** 29:5  
**hundreds** 26:2  
**hurting** 28:14

---

**I**


---

**ID** 6:4,5  
**idea** 3:20  
**improper** 27:1  
**information** 3:12  
**inside** 9:13,18  
**inspector** 4:17 19:9  
 20:12,14  
**Inspectors** 19:16

19:20 21:11  
**instructions** 26:17  
**introduce** 2:16  
**Investigator** 6:8  
**investment** 17:21  
**involved** 23:5  
**issue** 8:6,12 9:19  
 28:7  
**issues** 8:3 29:13

---

**J**


---

**judge** 26:12  
**June** 3:17

---

**K**


---

**keep** 4:15,16 25:6  
**keeping** 17:10  
**Khanji** 2:9,13,18  
 2:19 3:1,8,18 4:1  
 6:1,5,9,13,17 7:1  
 7:4,7,10 8:14,19  
 9:2,6 10:20 11:2  
 11:19 12:1,5,9,12  
 12:14 13:1,7,10  
 13:13,17,20 14:2  
 14:6,9,16,18,21  
 15:2,9,12,15,18  
 15:21 16:3,6,11  
 16:14,21 17:3,11  
 18:2,10,12 19:1,5  
 20:2,11 21:5,9  
 22:6,9,12,16,22  
 23:12,17,22 24:2  
 24:9 25:3,14,20  
 26:6 27:3,6,12,16  
 27:19,21 28:5,11  
 29:18 30:14,16,22  
 31:14  
**kind** 7:19 15:10  
 23:1  
**know** 3:4,22 4:5,11  
 4:11,12,14,19,22  
 5:1,8,13,16,18,19  
 6:2,2,18,18 7:11  
 7:14,16,18,19,21  
 8:1,4,9,16,17,20  
 9:8,9,10,14,17,20  
 9:21 10:4,6,10,12

10:12,14,22 11:3  
 11:4,5,8 12:5,10  
 12:15 13:6 14:7  
 16:15,17,18 17:13  
 17:15,16,19 18:3  
 18:5 19:6,9,12  
 20:6,13,15,16,17  
 20:21 21:2,12  
 22:14 23:1,2,15  
 23:19,20 24:19,20  
 25:1,15 28:6,7,11  
 28:12,13,14,16,20  
 28:22 29:10,16,20

---

**L**


---

**lady** 14:9  
**languished** 18:21  
**law** 23:6 25:2  
**lawyer** 5:9,10  
**legal** 26:18  
**let's** 14:14 27:17  
 30:17  
**license** 1:9,10 2:7  
 3:6,14,16,21 4:3  
 4:17 8:2,4,8 13:2  
 13:15,16 14:1,3  
 16:7,8,10 18:19  
 19:3 20:18 21:18  
 21:22 23:19 24:10  
 24:18 25:7,22  
 27:9,11,15 28:2,6  
 28:18 30:12,21  
**licenses** 14:15  
 18:21  
**lights** 4:15  
**liquor** 18:5  
**listen** 5:3,11  
**little** 9:9 25:7  
**live** 4:6,7 28:18,19  
 29:3  
**LLC** 1:6  
**located** 2:6  
**logistically** 17:9  
**long** 3:20 7:16  
 10:22 12:13  
**longer** 25:7  
**look** 19:15 26:1

**loud** 28:20  
**Lounge** 1:7 2:6,19  
**love** 19:5

---

**M**


---

**Madam** 30:7  
**mafia** 23:2  
**March** 3:14  
**matter** 1:5 20:4  
 26:12 31:18  
**Mayor** 5:6,10  
**mean** 7:4,12 11:3  
 14:9 15:22 18:17  
 18:21 19:12 20:12  
 24:2,14 25:17  
 28:11 29:1,14  
**Mediterranean**  
 15:12  
**meeting** 1:3 11:10  
 11:11  
**Member** 1:19,20  
 1:22 6:3,7,15 12:2  
 12:7,10,13,16,20  
 13:4,13,18,21  
 14:4,7,12,17,19  
 15:1,4,7,10,14,16  
 15:19 16:2,4,9,12  
 16:19,22 17:5,22  
 18:8,11,13,20  
 19:2,15 20:3 21:4  
 21:6,10 23:22  
 24:4,7,11,12,13  
 24:17 25:19,22  
 26:7 27:4,6,7,13  
 27:17,20,22 28:9  
 30:7,15,17 31:4  
 31:12  
**Members** 13:9 30:5  
**met** 1:13  
**midnight** 7:15  
**MIKE** 1:22  
**Miller** 1:15,18 2:3  
 2:11,15,21 3:2,9  
 3:19 5:21 6:6,11  
 6:20 7:2,5,8 8:10  
 8:18,21 9:3 10:15  
 11:1,16,22 12:4

12:18,21 13:3,5,8 13:11 15:6 21:17 22:7,10,15,20 23:3,13,21 24:6 24:19 25:4 27:5 29:8,19 30:19 31:1,5,9,15 <b>mistaken</b> 14:13 <b>moment</b> 3:3 <b>money</b> 9:10 14:3 17:13,20 <b>months</b> 9:15 10:21 10:21 17:17,18 18:9 19:4 25:9 27:9 30:1,3,10 31:2 <b>Moosally</b> 19:21 21:8 26:15 29:16 <b>morning</b> 2:4,8,9 17:4,6 <b>motion</b> 30:20 31:6 31:11 <b>move</b> 28:4 30:11,17 <b>music</b> 4:8 28:18	<b>object</b> 10:1 11:7,14 25:18 <b>obligation</b> 22:4 <b>obviously</b> 6:17 <b>office</b> 5:6,11 <b>oh</b> 6:15 10:4,20 16:9 18:10 19:9 20:22 22:6,12,13 23:12 30:14 <b>okay</b> 2:3,11,21 3:2 3:4,9,19 6:6 12:16 13:11,11 14:12 15:1,6,14 16:19 17:6 18:13 20:2 21:4,9 22:9 23:20 25:3 27:3 29:7,8 29:10,18 31:5,10 31:15 <b>old</b> 24:3,3 <b>once</b> 4:21 5:9 <b>open</b> 4:12 7:14,15 10:5,9,12,19,21 19:18 <b>opens</b> 4:12 <b>operate</b> 11:18 27:22 <b>operated</b> 4:14 <b>operating</b> 3:21 4:2 14:15 <b>opportunity</b> 21:21 30:11 <b>opposed</b> 31:10 <b>option</b> 22:8,11 23:7 <b>options</b> 25:2 <b>outside</b> 7:15 <b>owner</b> 2:19	27:22 28:1,22 29:7 30:12 <b>percentage</b> 17:21 <b>period</b> 13:14 26:8,8 <b>person</b> 5:12,15 7:20 9:8 19:13 <b>personally</b> 4:20 <b>person's</b> 21:7 <b>piece</b> 8:19 <b>placard</b> 12:8 14:5 <b>placarded</b> 21:20 <b>placards</b> 13:19,22 14:5,15 26:3 <b>place</b> 7:12 <b>plaque</b> 9:22 11:21 12:1,4 25:16 <b>plat</b> 11:22 <b>play</b> 28:20 <b>please</b> 19:20 21:7 <b>point</b> 7:3 23:16 24:20 25:5 29:22 <b>pose</b> 4:13 <b>positive</b> 20:8 <b>power</b> 21:15 <b>PRESENT</b> 1:17 <b>presiding</b> 1:15 <b>pretty</b> 10:19 <b>preventing</b> 17:7 <b>prevents</b> 18:16 <b>previous</b> 22:3 <b>probably</b> 30:3 <b>problem</b> 5:13 8:5,7 <b>problems</b> 4:13 20:6 <b>proper</b> 26:10 <b>protest</b> 21:22 <b>protested</b> 23:8,10 <b>provides</b> 23:6 <b>provisions</b> 9:4 <b>public</b> 5:12,15 <b>pull</b> 7:19 8:8 <b>pulled</b> 24:10 <b>purposes</b> 3:12 <b>put</b> 3:21 8:8,13,15 8:15 9:22 11:21 12:15 13:18,22 14:5,15,22 15:3 20:21 21:3 22:13	25:16 <b>putting</b> 3:6 <b>P-R-O-C-E-E-D-...</b> 2:1	<b>run</b> 9:12,17 17:18 28:7 <b>Ruthanne</b> 1:15,18	
<hr/> <b>N</b> <hr/> <b>name</b> 2:18 7:13 21:7 <b>navigate</b> 26:20 <b>neck</b> 4:10 <b>need</b> 11:14 20:1 <b>negative</b> 20:8 <b>negotiate</b> 26:19 <b>neighbor</b> 29:21 <b>neighborhood</b> 5:19 <b>never</b> 16:12,14 <b>NICK</b> 1:19 <b>nightmare</b> 28:13 <b>nine</b> 29:5 <b>ninth</b> 29:4 <b>noise</b> 19:10 <b>noises</b> 16:17 <b>normal</b> 26:5 <b>November</b> 4:2 <b>NW</b> 1:8 <b>N.W</b> 1:14 2:6	<hr/> <b>O</b> <hr/> <b>object</b> 10:1 11:7,14 25:18 <b>obligation</b> 22:4 <b>obviously</b> 6:17 <b>office</b> 5:6,11 <b>oh</b> 6:15 10:4,20 16:9 18:10 19:9 20:22 22:6,12,13 23:12 30:14 <b>okay</b> 2:3,11,21 3:2 3:4,9,19 6:6 12:16 13:11,11 14:12 15:1,6,14 16:19 17:6 18:13 20:2 21:4,9 22:9 23:20 25:3 27:3 29:7,8 29:10,18 31:5,10 31:15 <b>old</b> 24:3,3 <b>once</b> 4:21 5:9 <b>open</b> 4:12 7:14,15 10:5,9,12,19,21 19:18 <b>opens</b> 4:12 <b>operate</b> 11:18 27:22 <b>operated</b> 4:14 <b>operating</b> 3:21 4:2 14:15 <b>opportunity</b> 21:21 30:11 <b>opposed</b> 31:10 <b>option</b> 22:8,11 23:7 <b>options</b> 25:2 <b>outside</b> 7:15 <b>owner</b> 2:19	<hr/> <b>P</b> <hr/> <b>paid</b> 14:2,11 <b>part</b> 5:13 24:17 27:2 <b>passes</b> 31:11 <b>patio</b> 7:14 10:8,8 10:11,12 <b>pay</b> 28:10 <b>paying</b> 28:9 <b>people</b> 10:9 17:15	<hr/> <b>Q</b> <hr/> <b>questions</b> 12:17 <b>quite</b> 18:17	<hr/> <b>R</b> <hr/> <b>radio</b> 28:19,19 <b>ready</b> 2:17 8:7 <b>really</b> 10:18 18:15 18:17,18 20:4 29:9 <b>reason</b> 8:12 23:18 27:13,14 28:3 30:2 <b>record</b> 2:16 <b>Reeves</b> 1:14 <b>referring</b> 11:17 <b>regular</b> 5:15 <b>reinstate</b> 9:22 <b>relay</b> 19:21 <b>remarks</b> 30:9 <b>renegotiate</b> 24:14 <b>renew</b> 13:15,16,22 <b>renewal</b> 13:14 26:7 26:8 <b>renewed</b> 15:5 26:1 <b>request</b> 3:13 25:6 29:12 <b>resolve</b> 25:10 <b>responsible</b> 4:6 <b>restaurant</b> 9:18 15:8,11,13,20 26:3 27:18 <b>Retailer</b> 1:8 <b>right</b> 3:18,18 11:9 12:20 14:14,16 21:15 25:16,18 26:2 27:16,16 29:9 30:19 <b>rights</b> 26:17 <b>roof</b> 4:12 <b>room</b> 1:14 26:15 <b>rude</b> 20:17 <b>rules</b> 11:4,15	<hr/> <b>S</b> <hr/> <b>safekeeping</b> 1:10 3:5,6,15,17,22 10:17 14:13,20 20:21 21:3,19 25:7 29:13 30:2 30:21 <b>saying</b> 8:22 10:16 <b>says</b> 10:16 23:4 <b>seats</b> 15:16,20,20 15:22 <b>second</b> 11:7 31:3,4 <b>seconded</b> 31:6 <b>see</b> 18:4,5,14,21 19:3 26:2,4 27:13 <b>seek</b> 24:21 26:18 <b>sell</b> 16:7 17:1 18:3 28:1 <b>selling</b> 17:7,10 18:16 <b>send</b> 11:13 19:9 <b>sending</b> 4:16,16 <b>serve</b> 7:16 <b>served</b> 16:4 <b>serving</b> 18:1 <b>set</b> 17:14 30:3 <b>settlement</b> 6:21 <b>seven</b> 4:7 <b>shelf</b> 15:15 <b>shop</b> 15:17,18,19 <b>show</b> 11:8,10 <b>showed</b> 22:16,17 <b>sign-in</b> 2:22 <b>SILVERSTEIN</b> 1:22 6:3,7,15 24:12,17 25:19,22 26:7 30:7,15,17 <b>similar</b> 20:6 <b>single</b> 7:19 8:19 <b>sir</b> 30:18 <b>sitting</b> 26:14 <b>situation</b> 7:21 9:11 16:21

six 18:9 19:4 25:8  
 27:9 30:1,3,10  
 31:1  
**sold** 16:13  
**solve** 8:6 9:19  
**somebody** 9:12,14  
 9:15 11:3 19:8,10  
 20:15,16 28:12  
**soon** 10:19  
**sorry** 12:20  
**sounds** 22:2  
**speak** 27:7  
**staff** 21:12 23:15  
 24:22 26:9 29:11  
**stands** 24:5  
**start** 19:3 20:19  
**starting** 16:16  
**step** 9:11  
**Street** 1:8,14 2:6  
**strongly** 26:9  
**stuff** 10:7 17:14  
 28:16  
**suggest** 25:8  
**Suite** 1:14  
**support** 19:6 28:2  
**supposed** 14:8  
**sure** 11:16 26:6

**T**

**take** 3:3 17:20  
 25:15 29:15  
**taken** 30:2  
**talk** 26:9 28:22  
**talking** 5:1 9:14  
 12:11,22 17:22  
 29:7  
**tell** 10:4 11:13  
 14:10 22:12 25:1  
 26:11,13,15 27:1  
**telling** 23:6  
**testimony** 3:11  
**Thank** 2:13 27:3  
 30:16,22 31:14,15  
**theory** 17:1,3  
**thing** 10:1 23:2  
**things** 23:10,11  
 26:9

**think** 8:12 13:10  
 26:10  
**thinking** 18:5,6  
**thought** 23:18  
**three** 9:15 10:21  
 26:1  
**time** 5:4 7:11,16  
 9:21 10:5 11:7,8  
 17:13 18:4 20:17  
 21:21 25:9 28:1  
**today** 8:4  
**told** 5:2,3,11 14:21  
 18:15 20:20  
**tomorrow** 8:5,8,9  
**training** 20:15  
**Translation** 1:6  
**treat** 22:22  
**tried** 17:12 18:17  
**trying** 8:16 25:1  
**two** 9:15 10:21  
**t/a** 1:7

**U**

**underneath** 7:12  
**understand** 3:16  
 8:11 25:5 27:21  
**understanding**  
 17:6 21:19 29:15  
**Understood** 16:20  
**urge** 26:9  
**use** 4:15 8:2,4 10:8  
 16:16 18:19 19:5  
 19:7 27:8,15  
 28:10

**V**

**volume** 28:21  
**voluntary** 6:21

**W**

**wait** 13:21 16:2,2,2  
**want** 7:13 8:14,15  
 9:19 10:16,19  
 12:19 13:12 16:16  
 18:2 19:7 20:21  
 22:20 25:12 26:18  
 29:21 30:13  
**wants** 21:12

**Washington** 1:14  
**way** 21:10 22:18,22  
 26:8,19,20  
**wear** 28:6  
**week** 5:8  
**went** 13:14 21:3  
**weren't** 22:3  
**we're** 17:22 25:20  
**window** 13:19,22  
**wine** 18:3,3  
**wish** 26:22 31:12  
**words** 5:1  
**work** 29:20  
**worked** 28:5  
**wouldn't** 8:22  
 19:18

**Y**

**year** 3:15 10:17  
 12:21 13:4,5  
 28:10  
**years** 26:1

**Z**

**Zenobia** 1:7 2:5,19

**P**

**p** 1:4,10

**1**

**1:00** 17:3,5  
**10** 19:8  
**10:09** 31:19  
**1025** 1:8 2:6  
**12:00** 7:15  
**13th** 3:14  
**14th** 1:14

**2**

**2** 28:21  
**2000** 1:14  
**20009** 1:15  
**2008** 4:2 16:5  
**2011** 3:17 13:10  
 16:8,9  
**2013** 1:12  
**25** 15:21  
**29** 1:12

**3**  
**3** 28:21  
**30** 15:22  
**31st** 1:8 2:6,20

**4**

**4-0-0** 31:11  
**400S** 1:14

**5**

**50** 15:22

**6**

**6** 28:21

**8**

**8** 3:17  
**85003** 1:9 2:7

**9**

**9** 29:1  
**9:48** 2:2  
**911** 5:2